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Interbranch Meeting 
Save the Date  

March 20, 2018 
Host: Northern Ocean County Branch 

Socializing will begin at 6:30 p.m. 
Program at 7:30 p.m. 

Brief branch business meeting at 7 p.m. 
 

“Flappers – Women of the 1920s”  
Trish Campbell Productions will perform for us 
featuring period costumes.  The period depicts the 
emergence of the American woman from demure 
Gibson Girl to Flashy Flapper and will include a 
discussion of the impact World War I had on society, 
literature, movies and art. Discussion will include 
how women were perceived and how the fashions of 
the time reflected societal changes. 
 
Interbranch meetings are a great occasion to meet 
other AAUW members and learn about sister branch 
activities.  If you plan to attend, please let Pat Miller 
or Nancy Butler know so they can give a count to the 
NOCB President.   
 
Venue: Willow Spring Rehabilitation and Healthcare 

Center 
1049 Burnt Tavern Road, Brick 

(GSP Exit 91 Bear left )   or  (RT.9 South access) 
 

 
~ 

PRESIDENTS’ MESSAGE 
 

hǳǊ CŜōǊǳŀǊȅ р ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳ ά!ŦŦŀƛǊǎ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ IŜŀǊǘέ ǿŀǎ 
interesting, informative, and well attended by 
members and guests, many of whom wore red in 
ǊŜŎƻƎƴƛǘƛƻƴ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ !ƳŜǊƛŎŀƴ IŜŀǊǘ !ǎǎƻŎƛŀǘƛƻƴΩǎ άDƻ 
wŜŘ ŦƻǊ ²ƻƳŜƴέ ŎŀƳǇŀƛƎƴΦ  

 
Photo: Susan Rosenberg 

Program Co-Director Annette Benanti, as an 
ƛƴǘǊƻŘǳŎǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ǇǊƻƎǊŀƳΣ ǇǊŜǎŜƴǘŜŘ ŀ ά²ƻƳŀƴ 
ƻŦ bƻǘŜέ ǇǊƻŦƛƭŜ ƻŦ aȅǊŀ !ŘŜƭŜ [ƻƎŀƴΣ aΦ5ΦΣ ŀƴ 
African-American surgeon who in 1943 was the first 
woman to perform open heart surgery. Connie 
Goddard and Marian Wattenbarger spoke about the 
accomplishments of two black women, Marion 
Thompson Wright and Marian Wright Edelman, born 
a generation apart, who struggled and broke 
through barriers of race and gender to achieve 
outstanding success in their fields. 
 

 
 Presenter: Connie Goddard 

https://www.google.com/maps/place/1049+Burnt+Tavern+Rd,+Brick,+NJ+08724/@40.0918886,-74.13247,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m5!3m4!1s0x89c183fa2506bf4b:0xcddc67c9ce867273!8m2!3d40.0918886!4d-74.1302813
https://www.google.com/maps/place/1049+Burnt+Tavern+Rd,+Brick,+NJ+08724/@40.0918886,-74.13247,17z/data=!3m1!4b1!4m5!3m4!1s0x89c183fa2506bf4b:0xcddc67c9ce867273!8m2!3d40.0918886!4d-74.1302813
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  Presenter: Marian Wattenbarger 

 
²ŜΩǊŜ ƭƻƻƪƛƴƎ ŀƘŜŀŘ ǘƻ ŀ ǾŜǊȅ ŀŎǘƛǾŜ ǘƛƳŜ ŦƻǊ ǘƘŜ 
ōǊŀƴŎƘΣ ŀƴŘ ǿŜ ƘƻǇŜ ȅƻǳΩƭƭ ǿŀƴǘ ǘƻ ǇŀǊǘƛŎƛǇŀǘŜ ƛƴ 
these exciting events. 

 
Two photos above by Susan  Rosenberg 

 
The STEM Committee is actively seeking volunteers 
for tables at the 2nd Annual Maker Festival at Bell 
²ƻǊƪǎΦ ²ƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ CǊŜŜƘƻƭŘ .ǊŀƴŎƘ ŀƴŘ {ǳŜ aƻƴǊƻŜΩǎ 
WEST (Women Engineer Science and Technology) 
Club at Brookdale, we will be showcasing AAUW 
programs and STEM for girls and young women. We 
will need volunteers for 2-hour shifts all day both 
February 24 and 25. Please sign up as a volunteer at 
the Bell Works Maker Festival site http://building-
steam.org/exhibitvendor/ and Complete our 
Volunteer Form! to choose your time slot.      
 
The AAUW Art Contest features works by NMCB 
members Marilyn Baldi όά²Ƙŀǘ DƻŜǎ !ǊƻǳƴŘέ ŀƴŘ 
ά¸ŜƭƭƻǿǎǘƻƴŜ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ aƛǎǘέύ ŀƴŘ Renee Moore 
("Saratoga State Park" and "Bolton Landing 
Lakehouse"). Please support them by going online 
and voting by March 4; you can vote for 10. 

The Nominations Committee is preparing a slate of 
officers to be elected at the April branch meeting. 
Find a list of the positions to be filled on page 11.  To 
nominate someone (possibly yourself!), please check 
with your nominee and then contact chair Karen 
Topham. If you would like to become involved in 
branch activities but not as an officer, please let 
Karen or one of us know. 
 
Instead of a March branch meeting, we will join with 
the Freehold Area and Northern Ocean County 
Branches on Tuesday, March 20, for an Interbranch 
meeting ǘƻ ōŜ ƘŜƭŘ ƛƴ .ǊƛŎƪΣ bWΦ άCƭŀǇǇŜǊǎ ς Women 
of the 1920s,έ ōȅ ¢ǊƛǎƘ /ƘŀƳōŜǊǎ tǊƻŘǳŎǘƛƻƴǎ ǿƛƭƭ 
look at a period of significant changes in how society 
perceived and accepted women. Find details about 
the program on page 1. All are welcome! Carpooling 
is encouragedτcontact one of us. 
 
The Annual Meeting of AAUW NJ will take place on 
Saturday, March 24, at Forsgate Country Club in 
Monroe Township. Speakers will include national 
!!¦²Ωǎ {ŜƴƛƻǊ ±t ƻŦ CŜƭƭƻǿǎƘƛǇǎ ŀƴŘ tǊƻƎǊŀƳǎΣ 
Gloria Blackwell, and Chioma Egekeze, Rutgers 
student and member of the AAUW Student Advisory 
Council. Also, Marian Wattenbarger will moderate a 
panel of women from Rutgers and the National 
²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ [ŀǿ /ŜƴǘŜǊ ƻƴ ά{ŜȄǳŀƭ IŀǊŀǎǎƳŜƴǘ ŀƴŘ 
tƻǿŜǊ !ōǳǎŜΥ ¢ƛƳŜΩǎ ¦ǇΗέ !ƎŀƛƴΣ ŀƭƭ ŀǊŜ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜ ǘƻ 
attend and experience the multiple levels of our 
national organization. Registration fee of $25 covers 
breakfast and lunch. You must register by March 16 
at AAUW NJ Annual Meeting. See page 12 for details. 
And again, carpooling is encouragedτcontact one of 
us. 
 
Last, but certainly not least, preparations for our 5th 
Annual Scholarship Luncheon are well underway. 
Janet Benton, author of Lilli De Jong, will be the 
speaker at our new venue, Salt Creek Grille, in 
Rumson, on Thursday, April 26 at noon. We will be 
celebrating NMCB’s 90th Anniversary and the 50th 
year of the Book Sale, as well as presenting our first 
AAUW NMCB Women of Achievement Award.  Find  
more information on pages 3 and 6-8.           
Co-Presidents: 
Nancy Butler   
Pat Miller      
(Photos in this article by Barbara Withers unless otherwise noted.) 

http://building-steam.org/exhibitvendor/
http://building-steam.org/exhibitvendor/
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLScNq3-0K16e-PZX2CzTquy6EDnFPWAkkmgdOmiLnifzra-RrQ/viewform
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLScNq3-0K16e-PZX2CzTquy6EDnFPWAkkmgdOmiLnifzra-RrQ/viewform
https://www.aauw.org/contests/
https://www.aauw.org/contests/
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSeCKrFDBpOqy2tiPDHyDAQoROoeEtyqBMlOyaIR_BuZLrhDCQ/viewform
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NetWorks  is published by the Northern Monmouth County 
Branch of AAUW.  Items for the next issue are due on 
Wednesday, March 14 to:  Karen Topham, Editor  
 
 
Send address changes, names of prospective members, 
membership applications and checks, and questions about non-
receipt of the newsletter to: 
Barbara Withers, Membership Director 
P.O. Box 398, Red Bank, NJ 07701 
732-933-4855 or aauw.nmcb@gmail.com 
 
Our electronic mailing list enables us to inform you about 
opportunities for AAUW members that arise too late for 
publication in NetWorks.  You can be sure that we carefully 
evaluate each notice before we send it out. 
Please note that use of the branch email list is for branch 
activities only.  Members wishing to share other information 
with branch members are invited to submit a notice to the 
άbŜǘǿƻǊƪƛƴƎέ ŎƻƭǳƳƴ ƛƴ NetWorks. 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
      
 
 
 
 

MEET THE AUTHOR: Janet Benton 
by Vickie Snoy 

Lilli De Jong, a work of historical fiction set in 
Philadelphia of the late 1800s, is the debut novel of 
Janet Benton.  It is the story of a young Quaker 
woman who gives birth to a daughter in an 
institution for unwed mothers. Lilli is told she must 
give up her daughter, Charlotte, if she does not want 
to live a life of poverty and shame, but she chooses 
to keep her baby.  Through the pages of her diary, 
[ƛƭƭƛ ŘŜǎŎǊƛōŜǎ ŀ ƳƻǘƘŜǊΩǎ ƧƻǳǊƴŜȅ ŦǊƻƳ ŎƘŀǊƛǘŀōƭŜ 
institution to mansion to big-city streets, dealing 
with issues and situations that still resonate today. 
Lilli is the creation of Janet Benton, who will headline 
our 5th ŀƴƴǳŀƭ ǎŎƘƻƭŀǊǎƘƛǇ ƭǳƴŎƘŜƻƴ ŀǘ wǳƳǎƻƴΩǎ {ŀƭǘ 
Creek Grille on Thursday, April 26.  Janet grew up in 
small-town Connecticut and skipped the eighth 
grade to travel the world with her mother, a working 
artist.  She holds a B.A. in religious studies from 
Oberlin College and an M.F.A. in English/fiction 
writing form the University of Massachusetts, 
Amherst. 

 
Photo by Steve Ladner, steveladner.com 

 
Janet has worked at magazines, newspapers and 
publishers, taught writing privately and at four 
ǳƴƛǾŜǊǎƛǘƛŜǎ ŀƴŘ ƛǎ ŀ ǇǊƻŦŜǎǎƛƻƴŀƭ ǿǊƛǘŜǊǎΩ 
mentor/nurturer through her company, The Word 
Studio.  Her debut novel received kudos from 
National Public Radio, Amazon, the Library Journal, 
Goodreads and Kirkus Reviews. 
 
Become better acquainted with Janet in the next 
issue of NetWorks, which will feature an in-depth 
interview the industrious author.   Then join AAUW- 
NMCB at the April scholarship luncheon to ask some 
questions of your own. 

Mark Your Calendars!     

         
    February 19 ς tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘǎΩ 5ŀȅ 
 
    February 26 ς NMCB Board Meeting ς Arbor Terrace, 
 Tinton Falls ς 7 p.m. 
 
    March – Women’s History Month 
 
    March 11 ς Daylight Savings Time begins 
 
    March 17 ς {ǘΦ tŀǘǊƛŎƪΩǎ 5ŀȅ 
 
    March 20 ς Interbranch Meeting ς Northern Ocean  
 County Branch ς Willow Spring Rehabilitation 
 and Healthcare Center, 1049 Burnt Tavern Road, 
 Brick ς 6:30 p.m. 
 
    March 24 ς AAUW-NJ Annual Meeting ς Forsgate Country 
 Club 
 
    March 26 ς NMCB Board Meeting ς Arbor Terrace, 
 Tinton Falls - 7 p.m. 
 
    March 31 ς Passover begins 
 
    April 1 ς Easter 
 
    April 2 ς NMCB Branch Meeting ς Climate Change with 

Pat & Steve Miller - Location - Eatontown  
Community Center 

 
    April 20 ς Running & Winning, Monmouth Regional 
    High School 
 
    April 26 ς 5

th
 Annual Scholarship Luncheon, Salt Creek  

Grill, Noon 
 
    May 7 ς NMCB Branch Meeting ς Location TBD 

mailto:aauw.nmcb@gmail.com
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Update: Scholarship Program 
 

Each year, our branch funds several scholarships to 
Monmouth County women students seeking a 
baccalaureate degree.  
 
Funds for the scholarships are raised through the 
weekly Book Sale, Bridge Groups and the annual 
Scholarship Luncheon, to be held this year at the Salt 
Creek Grill, in Rumson, on April 26. 
 
Stephanie Fitzsimmons, Director of Financial Aid at 
Brookdale Community College, manages a surge in 
applicants just before the college year begins in late 
August.  She matches each student with the 
requirements set by the donors of each scholarship. 
 
The Audrie LaTowsky Scholarship at Brookdale 
Community College, for $1000, was given to Julie 
Nelson from Howell, NJ. In the mid-1960s Audrie 
LaTowsky led a group of supporters to establish an 
independent county college.  Audrie served on the 
first Board of Trustees of Brookdale. 
 
The Louise Marsen Scholarship for $750 was 
awarded for the first time, to Jenna Minotti of 
Manasquan NJ, also a student at Brookdale 
Community College.  Louise Marsen was a Professor 
on the faculty in the Brookdale Library and helped 
many women returning to college.  Her family 
continues this support in her name. 
  
Jessica Warwick, of Monmouth University, has been 
awarded the Esther Hymer Scholarship of $1000. 
Esther Hymer, a consultant to the United Nations, 
ǊŜƳŜƳōŜǊŜŘ ŦƻǊ ƘŜǊ ŜŀǊƭȅ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ ƻŦ ǿƻƳŜƴΩǎ 
voting rights, worked tirelessly to improve the status 
of women worldwide. 
 
The Ruth Kennedy Scholarship of $1000 is given at 
Douglass College at Rutgers in New Brunswick NJ. 
Ruth Kennedy attended Cornell University. After 
teaching in Jersey City for 30 years, she taught in 
Turkey, later lived in London, and traveled around 
the world for many years. She was active member of 
NMCB International Relations Study Group.  Ruth 
lived to 103, becoming the oldest alumna of Cornell.  
Merylou Rodrigues, financial aid officer of Douglass 

College, awarded the scholarship to Chloe Baker of 
Bradley Beach NJ. Chloe is majoring in Animal 
Science, concentrating in Pre-veterinary medicine 
and research; ultimately, she plans to win a Nobel 
Prize! 
 
With Laura Noll, the former scholarship chair, I have 
visited Brookdale and Douglass awards ceremonies.  
I look forward to attending the awards luncheon at 
Monmouth University in April with Mimi Medlin, 
education outreach director of the branch.  An 
unexpected perk to this work is the pleasure of the 
company and the conversations with exhilarating 
and talented young scholars.  
-Carol Walther, Scholarship Chair 
 
 

 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Just in . . .  
To the amazing women of the Northern 
Monmouth Country branch of the American 
Association of University Women: 
 
I would like to formally express my level of 
gratitude (again) towards your kindness and 
generosity in recognizing me as a well 
deserving candidate for your scholarship. I 
wanted to give you ladies a life update and 
let you all know that I have received 
admission into my top DVM program, where 
I will be attending The Ohio State University 
College of Veterinary Medicine this autumn 
as part of the class of 2022. 
 
Receiving admission into veterinary school is 
something I have been anticipating since I 
was 3 years old. I wanted to share this 
victorious news with you all, in the hopes 
that you will be reminded of the important 
roles you all play in supporting university 
women in Monmouth County. Although I 
will be permanently moving to Ohio, I will 
always remember your wonderful group of 
women and I hope that we may cross paths 
in the future. 
Much love, 
Chloe E. Baker 
B.S. Candidate in Animal Science 
Rutgers University 
School of Environmental & Biological 
Sciences '18 
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Some of the (Many) Things We Don’t Know about 

Barbara Withers 
 

 
Photo: Connie Goddard 

 
Those of us who attend our monthly meetings know 
Barbara Withers ς ǘƘƛǎ ȅŜŀǊΩǎ Member of the Year ς 
for her quiet warmth, her purple glasses, and her 
(purple) FitBit bracelet. At a recent lunch, I learned 
much more about her ς including how she got to be 
an expert on exotic varieties of coffee (see below). 

That Barbara wears a FitBit says a lot about 
her ς ƭƛƪŜ ǘƘŀǘ ǎƘŜΩǎ Ǌǳƴ ƛƴ ǎŜǾŜǊŀƭ ƳŀǊŀǘƘƻƴǎ όƻƴŜ ƛƴ 
London) and that a merging of flexibility and self-
discipline have governed a lot of her choices (that 
Cƛǘ.ƛǘ ǊŜƳƛƴŘǎ ƘŜǊ ǿƘŜƴ ǎƘŜ ƘŀǎƴΩǘ ǘŀƪŜƴ ǘƘŜ 
requisite number of steps each day). Over lunch, she 
ŎƭŀƛƳŜŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǎƘŜΩǎ ƪŜǇǘ άǊŜƛƴǾŜƴǘƛƴƎέ ƘŜǊǎŜƭŦΣ ŀƴŘ 
her career certainly suggests that. Raised in Seattle, 
ǎƘŜ άŎŀƳŜ 9ŀǎǘέ ŀŦǘŜǊ ŎƻƭƭŜƎŜ ǘƻ ŀǘǘŜƴŘ ¦ƴƛƻƴ 
Theological Seminary. Degree in hand, she moved to 
Winnetka, Illinois, to direct a Christian education 
program (full disclosure here; it just happened to be 
at the church where I grew up), but New York soon 
ŎŀƭƭŜŘ ƘŜǊ άƘƻƳŜέ ŀƴŘ ǎƘŜ ǊŜǘǳǊƴŜŘ ǘƻ aƻǊƴƛƴƎǎƛŘŜ 
Heights for a similar post at Riverside Church. Jobs in 
Christian education led her into religious publishing, 
and along the way, she picked up a doctorate at 
Teachers College (another trio of affiliations we have 
in common).  

Those who have worked with Barbara 
ǿƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ ōŜ ǎǳǊǇǊƛǎŜŘ ǘƻ ƭŜŀǊƴ ǘƘŀǘ ǎƘŜΩǎ ŀ top-notch 
editor ς a job that requires wide-ranging knowledge 
of all sorts of things, including spelling and syntax, as 
ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ŀǘǘŜƴǘƛƻƴ ǘƻ ŘŜǘŀƛƭΦ {ƻΣ ƛǘΩǎ ƴƻ ǎǳǊǇǊƛǎŜ ǘƘŀǘ 
.ŀǊōŀǊŀΩǎ ŜȄǇŜǊƛŜƴŎŜ ŀƴŘ ŜŘǳŎŀǘƛƻƴ ƭŜŘ ǘƻ ǘǿƻ 
decades of working with the leading Presbyterian 

publisher, doing curriculum development. But when 
the firm up and moved to Louisville, she opted for 
freelancing until another full-time job came her way. 
That left her time to prepare for a marathon and to 
master photography ς in some of her ƧƻōǎΣ ǎƘŜΩǎ 
handled media, and she was an early adopter of new 
technology. (One of the first things I learned about 
Barbara is her adeptness with iPhone and 
computers.)  

But, that new technology soon led to fewer 
ŜŘƛǘƛƴƎ ǇƻǎǘǎΣ ǎƻ .ŀǊōŀǊŀΩǎ ǘŀƭŜƴǘ ŦƻǊ ǊŜ-invention 
(and flexibility) came to her aid. An early investment 
ƛƴ {ǘŀǊōǳŎƪΩǎ όǊŜƳŜƳōŜǊΣ ǎƘŜΩǎ ŦǊƻƳ {ŜŀǘǘƭŜύ ƭŜŘ 
indirectly to an interesting career turn ς managing 
some of the now-ǳōƛǉǳƛǘƻǳǎ ŎƘŀƛƴΩǎ ŦƛǊǎǘ ƻǳǘǇƻǎǘǎ ƻƴ 
ǘƘŜ ¦ǇǇŜǊ ²Ŝǎǘ {ƛŘŜΦ ό{ƻ ǘƘŀǘΩǎ Ƙƻǿ ǎhe learned 
about coffee!) Retail can quickly lead to burnout, 
even for marathoners, so when a friend asked 
Barbara to manage his financial services Wall Street 
office, she left the baristas behind -- until 9/11 
caused the firm to relocate away from New York. So, 
she reinvented herself again ς and spent the last 
ŘŜŎŀŘŜ ƻŦ ƘŜǊ ǿƻǊƪ ƭƛŦŜ ŀǘ ǘƘŜ aŜǘ aǳǎŜǳƳΩǎ ƎƛŦǘ 
shop. And her free time was as a volunteer with the 
Central Park Conservancy, training new tour guides.  

After lunch, Barbara led me to her 
memento-fiƭƭŜŘ ŀǇŀǊǘƳŜƴǘ όƛƴ wŜŘ .ŀƴƪΩǎ !ǘǊƛǳƳύΣ 
where the walls abound with photos she taken (of 
ǇƻƭŀǊ ōŜŀǊǎ ŀƴŘ ƭƛƭȅ ǇŀŘǎΤ ƻŦ /Ƙƛƴŀ ŀƴŘ LǎǘŀƴōǳƭΤ ǎƘŜΩǎ 
traveled to six continents). Plus some particularly 
lovely paintings of the Pacific Northwest, a few 
framed piecŜǎ ƻŦ ƴŜŜŘƭŜǿƻǊƪ όǎƻƳŜ .ŀǊōŀǊŀΩǎΣ ǎƻƳŜ 
by her mother), and a collection of brightly colored 
tiles.  

 
tƛƭƭƻǿǎ ŦǊƻƳ .ŀǊōŀǊŀ ²ƛǘƘŜǊǎΩs photos. Connie Goddard 
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Climbing up another wall is a novel shelf for 
books (natch; there are lots). A built-in holds awards 
and thank you gifts, a gathering of glassware 
collected on her travels, Russian matryosha dolls, 
ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ άōƻƻƪ ŎƭƻŎƪέ ƻǳǊ ōǊŀƴŎƘ ŀǿŀǊŘŜŘ ƘŜǊ ŦƻǊ 
being (well-deserved) Member of the Year.   

Leaning against a wall iǎ .ŀǊōŀǊŀΩǎ ƭŀǘŜǎǘ 
work in progress ς ǘƘŜ !ǘǊƛǳƳΩǎ ƎŀƭƭŜǊȅ ǿƛƭƭ ŘƛǎǇƭŀȅ 
some of her travel photos in March, something 
several other local galleries have already done ς 
details on that to come! Our branch is surely 
fortunate that Barbara chose Red Bank for her 
άǊŜǘƛǊŜƳŜƴǘέ ƘƻƳŜΦ 

by Connie Goddard 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

MEET OUR FIRST AAUW NMCB 
WOMEN OF ACHIEVEMENT 

MEET OUR FIRST AAUW NMCB 
WOMEN OF ACHIEVEMENT 

{ǳŎŎŜǎǎ ƛƴ ƭƛŦŜ ƛǎƴΩǘ ŀōƻǳǘ Ƙƻǿ ƳǳŎƘ ƳƻƴŜȅ ȅƻǳ 
ƳŀƪŜΣ ƛǘΩǎ ŀōƻǳǘ ǘƘŜ ŘƛŦŦŜǊŜƴŎŜ ȅƻǳ ƳŀƪŜ ƛƴ ǇŜƻǇƭŜΩǎ 
life.  Michelle Obama 
 
Ninety years ago, a group of college educated 
women in Monmouth County met to form a group 
affiliated with a national organization of Collegiate 
Clubs.  Those affiliated groups in time would become 
the American Association of University Women, now 
known as AAUW.  The members of the new 
Monmouth County affiliate were determined to 
make a difference in the community and to support 
women pursuing higher education.  Women in the 
United States had gained the right to vote only eight 
years earlier as a result of generations of determined 
women working and marching to become full 
citizens so the future was full of promise. 
 
This year we are celebrating 90 years of NMCB 
friendships, study, and commitment to equity for 
women.  During those 90 years the Northern 
Monmouth County Branch has often worked in 
collaboration with other groups to improve 
opportunities and quality of life for local residents.  
Some of those collaborative efforts resulted in 
creation of the modern Monmouth County Library 
{ȅǎǘŜƳ ƛƴ ǘƘŜ мфслΩǎΣ ŀ ŎƭŜŀƴŜǊ ƻŎŜŀƴ and beaches in 
ǘƘŜ мфулΩǎΣ the establishment of Brookdale 
Community College, and in recent years STEM and 
leadership training for girls in middle and high 
schools.  Working with partners has been essential 
to meet many of our NMCB goals and so in honor of 
our 90th anniversary, the branch will be presenting a 
new award to three women, not members, who 
have made a notable contribution to life in 
Monmouth County.   
 
The branch is proud to announce that the recipients 
of the inaugural AAUW NMCB Women of 
Achievement Award are Linda Bricker, Mary Eileen 
Fouratt, and Gilda Rogers.   Linda and Gilda are 
receiving the award for Community Service and 
Mary Eileen is receiving the award for Advancing the 
!ǊǘǎΦ  bŜȄǘ ƳƻƴǘƘ ǿŜΩƭƭ ŦŜŀǘǳǊŜ ƛƴǘŜǊǾƛŜǿǎ ǿƛǘƘ ǘƘŜ 
three recipients; this month we want to share some 
of their many accomplishments. 

SOMETHING SPECIAL!  
Scholarship Luncheon  

 
This year in honor of our 90th Anniversary,  
the 50th year of the Book Sale and our 5th 
Annual Scholarship Luncheon, we are having 
something new and different. We will be be 
presenting our first AAUW NMCB Women of 
Achievement Award. 
 
These first three awards will be presented to: 
Linda Bricker 
Mary Eileen Fouratt 
Gilda Rogers 
 
These women have been outstanding community 
leaders, and have made a difference in the lives of 
women. Please plan on attending the luncheon to 
not only support our wonderful branch, and all our 
achievements, but also to honor these women.  
Be sure to make your reservation before April 2 to 
receive the special discounted rate of $60. 
 
See our flyer in this issue of NetWorks. 
 
Looking forward to seeing many of you there. 
Susan Gelber 
Development Co-Director 
 
Continue reading for an introduction to our first 
AAUW NMCB Women of Achievement → 
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Linda Bricker has been president of the Monmouth 
County Historical Association since 2015 after 
serving as a Trustee since 2010.  The Association is 
the largest non-profit private organization in New 
Jersey entirely devoted to history.  In addition to a 
Museum, Library and Archives, MCHA owns and 
operates five historic house museums, four dating to 
the pre-wŜǾƻƭǳǘƛƻƴŀǊȅ ŜǊŀΦ  5ǳǊƛƴƎ [ƛƴŘŀΩǎ 
presidency, the Association has begun digitizing its 
vast collection of 30,000 artifacts so that those who 
ŎŀƴΩǘ ƎŜǘ ǘƻ ǘƘŜ ƳǳǎŜǳƳ can visit the collection on 
line; and the group has mounted a range of exhibits 
from Eight Generations of Hartshornes to From 
Spirituals to Soul, to the contemporary Tracking 
Sandy.   The MCHA clearly recognizes that history is 
not just about the past, but is being made each day. 
 

 
Linda served two terms as President of the Junior 
League of Monmouth County from 2007 to 2009.  
Two highlights of her presidency included launching 
a new focus of community programming to 
empower homeless mothers throughout the county 
with basic life skills.  She also led a campaign to 
restore the centennial firehouse that serves as the 
JLMC headquarters.  During her presidency, the 
Junior League became one of the four collaborating 
organizations (NMCB is also one) that initiated 
Running & Winning Workshops for junior women in 
northern Monmouth County high schools.  She 
continues as a member of the R&W Steering 
Committee and is known for her engaging training 
sessions for the facilitators.  
 
Linda graduated with honors from Lake Forest 
College with a degree in 20th Century German 
Literature and as a post graduate attended the 
University of Vienna as a Fulbright Scholar.  While 
raising her family of three daughters and a son, all 

now grown, she documented their experiences with 
memory books that led to the creation of a 
consulting business Creative Memories to help 
others do the same.  She resides in Rumson with her 
husband and is known for her humor, creativity, and 
ability to get things done. 
 
Mary Eileen Fouratt is known as a highly skilled arts 
administrator with expertise in strategic planning 
and leading and building teams.  Since 2016 she has 
been a Program Officer and Accessibility Coordinator 
with the New Jersey State Council on the Arts where 
she works with arts groups throughout the state to 
build their capacity, make the arts more accessible 
and encourage emergency preparedness for arts 
organizations.   
 
Mary Eileen is best known in Monmouth County for 
her work as Executive Director of Monmouth Arts for 
nearly two decades and it is for that work that she is 
receiving this award.  Her tenure in that position saw 
unprecedented growth in the arts and access to the 
arts in Monmouth County, and included the 
development of the award-winning Monmouth 
County Arts Plan, now incorporated into the County 
Master Plan; the MoCo Arts Corridor, a creative 
placemaking initiative; and ArtHelps, Monmouth 
!ǊǘǎΩ ǊŜǎǇƻƴǎŜ ǘƻ Iǳrricane Sandy.   

 
Mary Eileen has led the boards of ArtPride NJ, Red 
Bank RiverCenter, Red Bank Visitors Center and the 
Association of New Jersey County Cultural & Historic 
Agencies.  Since 2015 she has been a member of the 
Americans for the Arts Private Sector Network 
Council seeking to strengthen the connection 
between the private sector and local arts agencies. 
In 2012 she was appointed to the Gateway National 
Park Fort Hancock 21st Century Advisory Committee.  
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The mother of three grown children and 
grandmother of two, Mary Eileen and her husband 
reside in Asbury Park.  She has a B.A. Cum Laude in 
History from the College of the Holy Cross and an 
M.S. in Education Museum Leadership from Bank 
Street College of Education.   Anyone who has 
enjoyed a performance or arts exhibit in Monmouth 
County in the past twenty years has likely been 
ǘƻǳŎƘŜŘ ōȅ aŀǊȅ 9ƛƭŜŜƴΩǎ ǘŀƭŜƴǘ ŀǘ ǇǊƻǾƛŘƛƴƎ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ 
for and access to the arts. 
 
Gilda Rogers is being honored for her community 
service but creative art has been a platform that 
Gilda thrives in. She started her art career as a 
window dresser, fashion coordinator, interior 
decorator and visual artist for several national retail 
chains.  However, her passion to tell stories and to 
be the voice for the voiceless led her to journalism 
and to write several books.  The first two were  
Arrested Development: The State of Black 
Achievement and Education in Hip-Hop America and 
Fearless: A Bold Approach to Reinventing Your Life.   
More recently, this award-winning journalist wrote 
and had published, Out of the Ashes Came Hope, a 
memoir of Monsignor William J. Linder, the founder 
of New Community Corporation in Newark.  Gilda is 
also one of the playwrights of SUPERNATURAL: THE 
PLAY that debuted at Crossroads Theater, New 
Brunswick and Off-Broadway at Players Theater, 
NYC, and had a long-run in L.A.  It seems fitting that 
she serves as a social critic and community relations 
liaison for Two River Theater, Red Bank, NJ.  

 
AAUW members know Gilda best for her work to 
save the T. Thomas Fortune House in Red Bank.  She 
is Vice-President of the T. Thomas Fortune 
Foundation Board, the grassroots organization that 
led the effort to save and preserve this historic site, 
home to one of the greatest African American 

journalists and newspaper editors of the 19th and 
early 20th Centuries.  Gilda describes T. Thomas 
Fortune as a courageous social justice crusader, who 
helped change the landscape of this great nation.  
He has been called ά¢ƘŜ bridge to the modern day 
Civil Rights aƻǾŜƳŜƴǘΦέ  When opened in late 
summer or early fall, the T. Thomas Fortune House 
will provide a place for the community to meet and 
learn more about our history and one another. 
Gilda is co-founder and leader with Sidney Bernstein 
of the Red Bank group Citizens for a Diverse and 
Open Society (CDOS).   Gilda and Sid report that they 
met on the street, started talking, and decided that 
the rest of the community should be invited to join 
their conversation.   Three years later CDOS provides 
a place where communities of all colors and life 
experiences can meet once a month to share 
concerns, challenges and support.  Gilda also 
connects the community through Frank Talk Multi-
Media Network ς connecting art, culture and 
entertainment to the community. 
 
Gilda holds an MA degree from Monmouth 
University and teaches composition and research 
writing as an adjunct professor at Brookdale 
Community College.  She is the proud mother of a 
daughter and ends every message she sends with 
Peace. 

by Marian Wattenbarger 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Itôs not too early to think about 
Give a Grad a Gift! Hereôs a quick 
AAUW video to show you how. 

https://aauw.app.box.com/s/jekyrzuios2cf4ufelzs3mvstkibohtw
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Study, Action, Interest Groups 
 
Study Group News: 
 
Members are encouraged to join study groups of interest 
to them. Guests are always welcome, but call the study 
group chair to make her aware of your interest. 
Occasionally meeting times and places may change, and 
the chair will keep you informed. Participating in a study 
group is a great way to meet AAUW friends and to share 
your interest with others. 
 
Study group chairs are reminded to discuss donations for 
raffle baskets for the April Scholarship Luncheon.  
Deadlines for baskets is April 2. 
 
For further information contact Study Group Director:  
 Kathy Olsen    
 
 
 
Advanced Spanish Conversation 
Meets: 1

st
 Friday, 11 a.m. to 1 p.m. 

Chair: Alicia Portuondo   
Some of us are native-born and others are Spanish majors 
from American universities.  We serve brunch, followed 
by different programs about Spanish culture.  Call for 
meeting details. 
 
Art History 
Meets: Tuesday, February 27 
Book Discussion Clara and Mr. Tiffany by Susan Vreeland 
Contact Barbara Iwanski for details if you plan to attend. 
 
Chairs: Susan Buccellato   
   

Barbara Iwanski   
 
Margo Lichtenthal   
 

We meet to study and discuss global art of all periods and 
genres through member presentation and visits to 
museums, galleries, and outdoor art exhibitions.  New 
members are welcome! 
 
Drama 
Meets: Wednesdays, 11:30 a.m.  Contact chair. 
Chairs: Marjorie Levy     

 
 Muriel Thompson   
We study plays, classical and modern, and attend 
performances when feasible.  This year we subscribed to 
Two River Theater in Red Bank.  Prospective members are 

welcome to attend a meeting and/or join the group for a 
matinee.  We have pre-performance lunch at the Danish 
Café.  
 
French Conversation 
Meets: 2

nd
 and 4

th
 Thursdays, 12:30 p.m. to 2:30 p.m. 

Contact the chair for more information. 
 
Chair: Jeannine Maloney  

   
 
Our group enables women with a good knowledge of the 
French language to maintain their fluency through some 
language structure reviews and conversation with other 
members. (The group is made up of native-born speakers, 
those educated in France, French majors in an American 
university and those who have studied the language for 
several years.)   Grammatical notes and practice sheets 
are e-mailed to the participants before each meeting and 
one half hour of the two hours is spent reviewing a 
grammatical point and listening to the paragraphs written 
by the participants.  
   
Participants eat together and share their stories in French. 
L'hôtesse sert un déjeuneràla française, pour mieux 
apprécier la vie culturelle du pays. 
New members are always welcomed. 
 
German Conversation 
Meets: Twice a month on Mondays,  

1:30 p.m. to 3:30 p.m., at Red Bank Library 
Chair: Aline Ashkin   
    
We read auf deutsch and translate.  Our goal is to improve 
our German language skills in reading and conversation.  
Our group is a mixture of English-speaking members with 
a background of college-level German, and several 
members who are native German speakers.  New 
members are always welcome. 
 
Insights 
Meets: Tuesday, March 13, 7:30 p.m. 
Topic:  Born a Crime by Trevor Noah 
Contact hostess: Marian Wattenbarger  
  
 or 
Chair:  Kathy Olsen   
   
 
This nonfiction book group focuses on current issues, with 
special attention to topics affecting women and books 
written by women.  We meet on the second Tuesday of 
each month.  New members are very welcome! 
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Literature 
Meets: Thursday, March 15, 1 p.m. 

Topic: Behold the Dreamers by Imboldo Mbue 
Contact hostess-leader: Susan Boyce 
 

Chair: Regina Sieben   
    
We select literary fiction or an occasional memoir to read 
during the year.  A different member acts as leader each 
month and presents background and critical appraisal of 
ǘƘŜ ƳƻƴǘƘΩǎ ǎŜƭŜŎǘƛƻƴΦ  We meet the third Thursday of the 
month at 1 p.m.  New members are most welcome! 
 
Writing 
Meets: Thursday, February 22, 1 p.m. to 3:30 p.m.  

at aǳǊƛŜƭ ¢ƘƻƳǇǎƻƴΩǎΦ   
 Call for directions. 
Chair: Susan Boyce   
   
Members of this group are interested in all kinds of 
writing, such as memoir, poetry, fiction, or essay, and vary 
from those who write all the time to those who are just 
beginning, some working on longer pieces, some are 
experimenting with a variety.  The meeting begins with a 
journal exercise, followed by dessert.  Then we listen to 
and discuss pieces or parts of pieces brought in by various  
members, or more finished pieces circulated and read in 
advance.  Newτas well as longtimeτmembers of the 
branch who think they might like to write without 
pressure and with great support are urged to come and 
listen to our works in progress. 
 

Women’s March NYC 

 
Photo: Betsy Wattley 

This year I was determined to go to the biggest 
march I could find. Last year I went to the rally in 
Red Bank and though it was small it got me involved 
in a mission I had never imagined. I joined the 
Greater Red Bank ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ Initiative and have been 
actively involved in immigration issues in the Red 

Bank Area ever since. But what a difference a year 
makes! When the call came out from the Bus for 
Progress to help with voter registration in NYC for 
the ²ƻƳŜƴΩǎ March, I signed on. On January 20, I 
met the bus at 7 a.m. at Service Area GSP mile 100 
and got into the city around 9 a.m. We parked at 
72nd and Central Park West. I worked as a voter 
registration captain and walked the streets around 
71st and 72nd streets and Columbus Ave. It was a 
madhouse but together we registered about 150 
voters. Sometime around 1 p.m. the rally started at 
Columbus Circle and the march began soon after.  
/ƻǳƭŘƴΩǘ even move from 72nd Street until 2:30 p.m. 
because there were about 300,000 people walking 
down Central Park West. It was a gorgeous crisp 
winter day and ǘƘŜǊŜΩǎ nothing like a march to get 
you άŦƛǊŜŘ up and ready to ƎƻΗέ We re-met the bus at 
Madison Ave and 46th at 5:30 p.m. and got home 
around 8 p.m. A great day, perfectly spent! 

Betsy Wattley 
 

 Photo: Betsy Wattley  
 
 

 

 

 

 
 
 
 

 

Thank you to the volunteers who help with the Book 
Sale. If anyone would like to join the list, please 
contact me. We have many open slots in the coming 
months. 
Thank you in advance for your assistance. 
Annabelle Boehm 
aboehm@comcast.net 

 

mailto:aboehm@comcast.net
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Membership is Everyone’s Responsibility 
Please welcome the following members who have 
rejoined: 
 
Mary Gatta 
 
 
 
 
Sociology Professor 
Interests: Policy & Advocacy 
 
Leila Wollman 
 
 
  
 
Retired 
Interests: Photography, crafts 
 
Please add the corrected phone number for Connie 
Goddard 
 

New Member Buddy Program 
 
Serving as a buddy for a new member is a great way 
to engage all members. Joining a new group can be 
awkward if you ŘƻƴΩǘ know anyone. We are pairing 
current members with new members to help them 
make a connection and feel welcome. Matches will 
be made based on interests, if known, and 
neighborhood. If you are asked to be a buddy for a 
new member, please reach out by phone or e-mail; 
and use the new member survey, which will be 
included in your invitation to be a buddy. 
 
Barbara Withers, Membership Director 
aauw.nmcb@gmail.com   
 

 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

 
NOMINATIONS COMMITTEE NEWS 

 
The Nominations Committee is working up a slate of 
candidates to recommend to you before the Annual 
Branch Meeting in April.  In this year, the positions 
to be filled include Membership Director, Study 
Group Director, Education Outreach Director, 
Development Director, and Recording Secretary. 
 
We are in need of a Co-Development Director who 
would take care of the Book Sale part of this 
commitment.  We do have a nominee who will take 
the lead on fundraising with the Annual Scholarship 
Luncheon. 
 
We are looking for a nominee to be Co-Recording 
Secretary.  This position has been made easier by 
the advent of email and attachments to documents 
being forwarded by other officers. 

Thanks to Arbor Terrace 864 Shrewsbury Avenue, 
Tinton Falls, for providing space for our board 
meetings this year.  
  
Roxanne Smith is the Senior Care Counselor. 
Contact her at 732-784-2400 Email: 
roxannesmith@arborcompany.com 

Our condolences go out to Anita Damien on the 
death of her husband, Dr. Natalio Damien, on 
January 19. 

mailto:aauw.nmcb@gmail.com
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We are also looking for a nominee to be Education 
Outreach Director.  The person in this position 
coordinates branch activities involving local 
educational institutions; maintains a connection with 
those who have benefited from AAUW scholarships 
and project assistance; works with others to share 
relevant activities, such as STEM, Tech Trek, $tart 
$mart, and Running & Winning, with contacts at 
schools and colleges.  
 
I want to take this opportunity to thank the 
committee members who are working so diligently 
to choose candidates to present to you.  Thank you 
to Carol Toolan, Marie Gambuzza, Annabelle Boehm, 
and Marilyn Baldi. 
 
If you would like to volunteer for a position or know 
someone who would like to, please contact me. 
 
Thanks! 
Karen Topham, Nominations Committee Chair 
  
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 

AAUW of  New Jersey  Annual  Meeting  
March  24, 2018 

 

Forsgate  Country  Club  
375 Forsgate Drive, Jamesburg, NJ 08831 

Click here for more info 
 

Registration Form 
 

(Deadline March 16) 
 

Breakfast and lunch provided by the AAUW of NJ 

Panel  Discussion : Sexual  Harassment  and Power  Abuse:  Times  
Up!  

Moderator:   Marian  Wattenbarger,  Northern Monmouth County 
Branch 

¶ Andrea  Johnson.  Senior Counsel for State Policy, National 
Womenôs Law Center, Washington, DC 

¶ Tamara L. Lee, Esq.,  Assistant Professor, School of 
Management and Labor Relations, Rutgers, the State 
University of New Jersey 

¶ Carla A. Katz,  Esq.,  Assistant Teaching Professor, School of 
Management and Labor Relations, Rutgers, the State 
University of New Jersey 

AAUW NJ ñWoman as Agent  of  Changeò Award  ï Introduction by 
Adrienne Lesser 

¶ Laurel  Brennan  ï Secretary-Treasurer New Jersey State 
AFL-CIO 

AAUW Student  Advisory  Council  

¶ Chioma  Egekeze , Rutgers University 

AAUW National  Update  

¶ Gloria  Blackwell,  Senior  Vice President  of  Fellowsh ips  
and Programs  & AAUW United  Nations  Representative   

See Agenda 

Outreach Donations 
Beyond our special community outreach 
donations at branch meetings, Ruth Hodum will 
be accepting your donations of unused toiletry 
samples throughout the year to take to 180 
Turning Lives Around. 
 
Check their website for more information about 
this important  community organization. 
 
Thank you for your support. 

 

The AAUW Tech Trek will be back for the 4
th

 year this 
summer.  Girls from all over New Jersey will be invited to 
participate in this week-long camp of hands-on STEM 
activities, dormitory stay, all meals, food and exciting field 
trips. AAUW asks girls to pay only $50, but the actual 
expenses for the camp range between $1500 to $2000 per 
camper.  Current 7

th
 grade girls will soon be submitting their 

applications to the program at Stockton University. 
YOU CAN HELP! 

To make a donation click here.  Thank you! 

https://aauw-nj.aauw.net/events/#Meeting
https://docs.google.com/forms/d/e/1FAIpQLSeCKrFDBpOqy2tiPDHyDAQoROoeEtyqBMlOyaIR_BuZLrhDCQ/viewform
http://www.aauw-nj-nmcb.org/
http://www.aauw-nj-nmcb.org/
https://nwlc.org/
https://nwlc.org/
https://smlr.rutgers.edu/
https://smlr.rutgers.edu/
https://smlr.rutgers.edu/
https://smlr.rutgers.edu/
https://smlr.rutgers.edu/
https://aauw-nj.aauw.net/projects/woman-as-agent-of-change/
https://aauw-nj.aauw.net/files/2017/12/Laurel-Brennan-BIO-6-28-16.pdf
https://www.rutgers.edu/
https://www.aauw.org/
https://www.aauw.org/author/gloriablackwell/
https://www.aauw.org/author/gloriablackwell/
https://www.aauw.org/what-we-do/global-connections/international-coalitions/united-nations/
http://files.constantcontact.com/07a97b98201/91a6e7d6-d1f4-4f18-a83b-fd87bedc183b.pdf
https://aauw-nj.aauw.net/files/2018/01/aauwnj-2018-annual-meeting_Capture.jpg
http://180nj.org/
https://elevate.stockton.edu/project/8308




 
 
American Association of University Women 
Northern Monmouth County Branch 
P.O. Box 398 
Red Bank, NJ 07701 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
AAUW advances equity for women and girls though advocacy, education, philanthropy, and research.  In principle and in practice, AAUW values and seeks a 
diverse membership.  There shall be no barriers to full participation in this organization on the basis of gender, race, creed, age, sexual orientation, national 
origin, disability, or class. 
Membership is open to any graduate holding an associate degree or equivalent, baccalaureate, or higher degree from a regionally accredited college or 
university. 
AAUW-NMCB is designated as a 501(c)(3) organization.  All donations to the branch, as well as to the national organization, are fully tax-deductible.  AAUW is 
a top-rated charity. 

 

AAUW Used Book Sale    

The store is located at:                  
Old First Church                                  
69 Kings Highway   
Middletown 
 
Open:  9 a.m. to 2 p.m. Saturdays thru June 
Donations: 10 a.m. to Noon on Thursdays 
To volunteer:  Annabelle Boehm   
    
Information: Viki Mischenko, Chair   
     
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

Stay Connected! 

 
AAUW  www.aauw.org 
AAUW-NJ aauw-nj.aauw.net   
AAUW-NMCB www.aauw-nj-nmcb.org 
Branch phone 732-933-4855 
 
AAUW Action Network 
www.aauw.org/what-we-do/public-policy/two-minute-
activist/  
 

 Join AAUW-NMCB on Facebook! 
 https://www.facebook.com/AAUW.NMCB/  
 
 
Meeting cancellation information: 
Listen to 94.3 FM or call 732-345-8094.  

http://www.aauw.org/
file:///C:/Users/Karen/Desktop/aauw-nj.aauw.net
http://www.aauw-nj-nmcb.org/
http://www.aauw.org/what-we-do/public-policy/two-minute-activist/
http://www.aauw.org/what-we-do/public-policy/two-minute-activist/
https://www.facebook.com/AAUW.NMCB/

